
From the Desk of the Mayor……… 
 Greetings everyone! I hope this finds you all well. Hard to 
believe we’re about a month away from spring and a couple of months into the new 
year. With spring just around the corner our clean up days will be April 7th and 8th rain 
or shine. Roll off dumpsters will be provided at the public works yard, fees will remain 
the same as last year and you must be a LaSalle resident. 

 We continue to work on phase two of our comprehensive plan. 
There will be two community workshops on March 6th from 5:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 
and on March 20th from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. They will be held at the Pete Mirich 
Elementary gym. Your participation and input would be greatly appreciated, hope you 
can make it. Speaking of community, we are still looking for individuals interested in 
serving on the Planning & Zoning Commission. It’s not an overwhelming commitment 
but certainly an important one as they serve as recommending body to the Board of 
Trustees with a variety of zoning issues, variances, referrals, design standards, etc. 
Planning & Zoning meets on the third Tuesday of each month at 5:30 p.m. If you’re 
interested or have questions, feel free to call me at 970-284-5224 or email me at 
amartinez@lasalletown.com. In April we will have a vacant Board position open. This 
does require a little more commitment but is a great opportunity to learn how the 
operation of our town works as well as decision making. 

 As I always conclude, it’s truly an honor and blessing to serve 
as mayor of our great town. I hope you all have a wonderful spring and summer, 
enjoy and be safe. Until next time  
   

 Mayor Andy Martinez 
 

Town of LaSalle 

128 North 2nd Street 

 LaSalle, Colorado 80645 

Monday - Friday   

8:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m. 

 

Town Hall   970-284-6931 

Police    970-284-5541 

Public Works   970-284-5625 

Recreation   970-284-0900 

Police After Hours   970-350-9600 

Fire Department    970-284-6336 

All Emergencies         9-1-1 

www.lasalletown.com  

Follow us on Facebook 

New this year, we will be offering FREE paper shredding for LaSalle Residents. The shred event will take 

place on April 7th from 10 :00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. in the parking lot of Town Hall. The shredding truck is 

able to handle staples, paper clips, paper clasps, folders, binders, etc. They will not put plastic garbage 

bags, floppy discs, cd rom discs, VHS tapes or x-rays into the shredder. If you have paperwork that needs 

to be destroyed securely this is a great opportunity to take advantage of.   

Dumpsters will be provided inside the fenced area at our Public Works Department located at 229 N. 1st 

Street. APRIL 7TH & 8TH ONLY. LaSalle residents will be allowed to discard items at the dumpsters 

between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. The Town will allow clean lumber and smaller branches to be 

taken behind the ball park at no charge. Staff reserves the right to refuse certain items at the gate. We will 

not accept batteries, oils, paint & garden chemicals. You may contact Weld County Household Hazardous 

Waste at 970-400-2226 for disposal of materials that we will not accept.  

LaSalle resident is defined as someone residing in the town/city limit boundaries, just having a LaSalle 

address does not apply. Be prepared to provide proof of residency with a town utility bill or driver’s 

license.  Police will monitor the fenced area after hours when dumping is not allowed. After clean up 

weekend ALL ordinances concerning weeds, trash and general nuisances will be strictly enforced by the 

police department.    

PER LOAD CHARGE PER TIRE CHARGE 

Pickup Load       $5.00  Car/Pickup Tire                    $2.00  

Small Trailer       $5.00  Car/Pickup Tire w/Rim         $6.00 

Medium Trailer  $10.00  Semi Truck Tire                   $10.00 

Large Trailer      $15.00     Semi Truck Tire w/Rim       $20.00 

Truck              $20.00   

ELECTRONICS 
SEMI TRAILERS 

DUMPING OUTSIDE FENCED 
AREA 

REFIGERATION EQUIPMENT 
(FREON) 

TRACTOR TIRES 

Town Board Meetings 

April  10th & 24th 

May   8th & 22nd  

June  12th & 26th   

July  10th & 24th   

August  14th & 28th 

September 11th & 25th 

October   9th & 23rd 

November 13th & 27th 

December              11th  

MARK YOUR CALENDARS!! 

mailto:amartinez@lasalletown.com


YOU CAN MAKE A DIFFERENCE AROUND YOUR HOME & BUSINESS 
PREVENTING STORMWATER POLLUTION 

What is Storm Water Runoff?  Storm water runoff occurs when precipitation from rain or snowmelt flows over the ground.  Impervious surfaces like driveways, roofs, sidewalks, and streets 
prevent storm water from naturally soaking into the ground.   

Why is Storm Water Runoff a Problem?    Storm water can pick up debris, chemicals, dirt, and other pollutants and flow into a storm sewer system or directly into a stream, river, wetland, or 
lake.  Anything that enters a storm sewer system is discharged untreated into the waterbodies we use for swimming, fishing, and providing drinking water. 

The Effects of Pollution 

Polluted storm water runoff can have many adverse effects on plants, fish, animals, and people.  
- Sediment can cloud the water and make it difficult or impossible for aquatic plants to grow.  Sediment also can destroy aquatic habitats. 

- Excess nutrients can cause algal blooms.  When algae die, they sink to the bottom and decompose in a process that removes oxygen from the water.  Fish and other aquatic organisms 
can’t exist in water with low dissolved oxygen levels. 

- Debris - plastic bags, six-pack rings, bottles, and cigarette butts washed into waterbodies can choke, suffocate, or disable aquatic life like, fish, turtles, ducks and birds.  

-  Household hazardous wastes like insecticides, pesticides, paint solvents, used motor oil, and other auto fluids can poison aquatic life.  Land animals and people can become sick or die from 
eating diseased fish or ingesting polluted water. 

- Polluted storm water often affects drinking water sources. This, in turn, can affect human health and increase drinking water treatment costs.  

 

What can You Do to Help? 

Lawn & Yard Care: 

- Clean up leaves and soil to prevent them from washing into the storm water system, becoming concentrated, and clogging drains. Leaves and clippings decay in water, using up oxygen 
needed by plants, fish and other animals living in our waterways.   

- Excess fertilizers and pesticides applied to lawns and gardens wash off and pollute streams. 

- Don’t overwater lawns to where excess water runs into the street gutters. 

- Use pesticides and fertilizers sparingly and in the recommended amounts.  Use organic mulch or safer pest control methods whenever possible. 

- Compost or mulch yard waste.  Don’t leave it in the street or sweep it onto storm drains or streams. 

-         Cover piles of dirt or mulch being used in landscaping projects.   

 

Pet Wastes 
When walking your pet, remember to pick up the waste and dispose of it properly. Flushing pet waste is the best disposal method.  An alternative is bagging it and putting it in the trash.  Leaving 
pet waste on the ground increases public health risks by allowing harmful bacteria and nutrients to wash into the storm drain and eventually into local waterbodies. 
 
Auto Care 
Washing your car and degreasing auto parts at home sends detergents and other contaminants through the storm sewer system.  Dumping automotive fluids into storm drains has the same result 
as dumping the materials directly into a waterbody.   
- Use a commercial car wash that treats or recycles its wastewater, or wash your car on gravel or a grassy area so the water infiltrates into the ground. 

-         Repair leaks and dispose of used auto fluids and the batteries at designated drop-off or recycling locations.  

 

Proper Cleaning 

Cleaning paint brushes and rollers in the gutters or drains puts chemicals in the water which can poison aquatic wildlife such as fish, frogs, and birds.  
- When cleaning up water-based paint, do it over soil, gravel or grassy areas. 

- When using oil-based paint 

1. Keep paint and solvents away from gutters and drains. 

2. Allow unused paint to dry out and put it in the trash or take it to Weld County’s hazardous waste disposal site.  

 

Swimming Pool and Spa 
- Properly store chemicals in a covered area to avoid exposure to storm water. 
- Drain your pool/spa only when a test kit no longer detects chlorine levels 

-         Drain your pool or spa into the sanitary sewer system. 
 

 

Municipal Watering Restrictions - (Excluding Dove Hill 
Subdivision) 

Addresses ending in an odd number water on Saturday, 
Monday and Wednesday. Addresses ending in an even 
number, water on Sunday, Tuesday and Thursday.  

NO watering between 11:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. and NO 
watering on Fridays. 

 

Dove Hill Subdivision Watering Restrictions - (Non-Potable 
System) 

Addresses ending in odd numbers are allowed to water on 
odd days of the month. Addresses ending in even numbers 
are allowed to water on even days of the month. 

Residents must only water on their days/times with a 15-20 
minute time frame per zone in your yard. There are three 
zones in the Dove Hill subdivision. Zone Map can be found on 
Town’s website.  

As outlined in your covenants, residents will receive 
notification by the Town at least 10 days prior to the non-
potable system being turned on. 

Costly problems can result from flushing grease, household chemicals 

or other debris down your sewer line, it is also a violation of municipal 

code.  This causes problems for everyone, you, your neighbors, the 

town treatment plant and the main sewer line.  Make the Public 

Works Department your FIRST CALL when experiencing sewer 

problems so we can make sure the main line is clear. 

As we all strive to keep up the appearance of our town, you are 

responsible for picking up your own trash at the parks & ballfields.  

Please remember NO glass bottles or dogs are allowed in any park.  

Park dumpsters are for park use only, personal use of these dumpsters 

is prohibited.  Secure your trash cans to keep dogs and cats out, and 

from blowing around neighborhoods. 

Street maintenance projects may take place in your neighborhood this 

year.  The costs of concrete sidewalk, curb & gutter work is the 

homeowner’s responsibility. You will be notified in advance of 

whether your area is selected for improvements. 



  

 CODE ENFORCEMENT- Dion Wild is our Code Enforcement 

Officer. He began with unauthorized outside storage or junk, unlicensed or 

dismantled vehicles. Alley maintenance by the landowners and unlicensed 

dogs or more than 3 dogs or cats. Please help the situation out by self 

policing your conditions if you are in violation of any code.  

CHILDREN'S SAFETY- this is a topic of major importance to everyone!  

During spring and summer months we have numerous children, some very 

young and unsupervised, that play in the streets with very little regard for 

vehicular traffic. It is very important that parents instruct their children of the 

significance of knowing where oncoming traffic is and getting out of the 

street for the vehicles to pass. It would be helpful if parents would attach 

the orange safety flags on the small bikes for better visibility. Also, the small 

peddle cars must be kept on the sidewalks as they are next to impossible to 

see. 

VEHICLE BREAK-INS - The vehicles most targeted are the ones unlocked 

or have purses or wallets in plain view. Please take moment and make sure 

all purses, wallets or small bags are taken out or hidden in the vehicle so 

nothing tempts the suspects to break into your vehicle. If you happen to see 

anyone looking into vehicles or something strange and out of the ordinary, 

please give us a call.  

CURFEW-  Keep in mind, LaSalle does have an 11:00 p.m. curfew for 

children under sixteen years of age, unless accompanied by parents or 

guardians. This curfew is strictly enforced for the safety of our children. 

SECURITY CHECKS-  Remember security checks are available through 

our department if you have plans to be out of town. Required forms for this 

extra security are available at Town Hall. Your time away will be more 

enjoyable knowing special attention & security of your home is being done 

in your absence.   

UPCOMING SPRING AND SUMMER- months usually produce a lot of activity 

including door to door sales. As this is not illegal I would ask you to be very 

careful as to whom you let into your home and give your hard earned money 

to. All solicitors are required to obtain a Town of LaSalle solicitor's license that 

identifies themselves and their company. If they cannot produce this license, 

please give us a call and we will make contact with them. Continuing the 

thought of solicitors -also be careful on phone solicitation. Many hard working 

legitimate people solicit by phone or door to door, however, there are many 

scam artists out there. As the saying goes, "If it sounds too good to be true, in 

most cases it is." 

MUNICIPAL CODES- Enforcement of adopted municipal codes for the well 

being of all citizens of the community is the responsibility of our department. 

The following conditions will receive our direct attention if they exist; trash 

accumulation out of dumpsters or cans, junk or abandoned vehicles, dogs at 

large or unlicensed and overgrown weeds. To avoid contact for violations 

voluntary compliance of these codes is appreciated.   

ALLEY MAINTENANCE-  is sometimes difficult due to the accumulation of 

branches, clippings, etc.  along fence lines. If your property is along an 

alleyway we would ask that you clear all items from the property line to the 

alley. By ordinance the property owner is responsible for this clean up. Take 

advantage of the upcoming cleanup weekend.  

ANIMAL CONTROL- There is a leash law in town and owners of dogs at 

large will be ticketed. If we impound an animal running at large there is a 

$30.00 fee to have your dog released. Please take care of your animals as 

you would your children. There is a three dog limit in the town and we will 

enforce this issue. Dog licenses for 2018 are now due as all dogs are required 

to be licensed annually. 

DEAD OR DYING BRANCHES AND TREES-  Notification will be given for 

any trees that are dying or have dead branches. The ordinance requires the 

removal of all dead or dying trees and branches. 

2018 Comprehensive Plan  
Phase 2 Update 

Tuesday March 6, 2018 - 5:30 pm – 8:00pm  
Chapters on Growth, Image & Design and Housing  

 
Tuesday March 20, 2018 - 5:30 pm – 8:30 pm  

Chapters on Environment, Emergency Preparedness & 
Resilience, Economic Development and  

Cultural, Historical Educational and Human Services  
 

Location: Pete Mirich Elementary School Gym  
300 1st Avenue, LaSalle, CO  

 
The  Town of LaSalle is continuing the process to update 

the 1999 Comprehensive Plan. Please come and let us 
know what you want the future of LaSalle to look like! 
Follow us on Facebook: LaSalle Comprehensive Plan 

Update 2018 

Union Pacific Railroad (UP): 

Invites the public to an open house regarding construction 
of the LaSalle Yard Expansion Project on UP's property in 
LaSalle. The open house will allow the public to view 
planned improvement exhibits, speak with project staff 

and ask questions related to the project.    
  

The open house will be held:  
Thursday, March 8, 2018 
4:30 to 7:00 p.m. 

Pete Mirich Elementary School 
300 1st Ave  

LaSalle, CO 80645   

 
For additional information, please contact Liisa Stark at 

P:  312-777-2002 or llstark@up.com.  

mailto:llstark@up.com


              
Baseball - Deadline April 20th     
Ages 9-10  (Peewee)  
Ages 11-12 (Juniors) 

Ages 13-14 (Seniors) 

Tee Ball & Coach Pitch - Deadline May 11th 
Ages 5-6  (Tee Ball) 
Ages  7-8 (Coach Pitch) 
Start Smart Baseball - Deadline July 13th  
Ages 3-5 
Indian Peaks Softball- Deadline March 16 
Ages 6-8        Register and play in Platteville  
Ages 9-10      Register and play in LaSalle  
Ages 11-12    Register and play in Platteville 
Ages 13-15    Register and play in LaSalle 

 

¶ We now have a Facebook page! Please like and 
follow our page for up to date information regarding 
LaSalle including reminders, closures etc. 

¶ We are also in the process of updating our website 
and are asking residents to send us any pictures they 
would like to show case on our new site of LaSalle! 
You can email pictures to townhall@lasalletown.com 

¶ Don’t forget about the silver drop box by the front door 
of Town Hall for after hour payments, so you can 
avoid any late fees.  

¶ Town Hall meetings take place the 2nd and 4th 
Tuesday of every month. Agendas are posted on our 
website the Friday before so the community knows 
what to expect at that meeting. Please feel free to join 
any meeting, we love to see community participation.  

¶ Many home improvement projects, require a building 
permit, including fences and roofs. Some projects do 
not, if in doubt always contact Town Hall.  

¶ The LaSalle Fire Department will be hosting the 
Annual Easter Egg Hunt on March 31st at 10 a.m. at 
the LaSalle Main Park!  SENIOR LUNCH - 60 and over meet every Tuesday at 

10:30 a.m. at the McMahan Community Center. 
Individuals under 60 are welcome for additional cost. 
For those 60 and over, a $4.00 donation would be 
greatly appreciated.  Call 970-284-0900 each Friday if 
you would like to attend. 


